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Coming Events: The AGM for the election of office bearers etc for the ensuing 12 month s will be held at the Maribyrnong RSL Hall, commencing at 1:30pm on Tuesday 3rd April 2007.
Caulfield Cup Effort from Ken Fraser
Thank you to all who participated in our recent and 67th sweep.  The lucky winners were:

  1st ($250) Harry Walker, Mildura, Vic
  2nd ($100) Dub Smith, Loch, Vic.
  3rd ($50)   Bob Philpot, Woodend, Vic.
Harry Walker’s poor health was uplifted by having his family close by his side and being able to ride home the winner, Sadly, Harry died on 12th November. Dub Smith recalls seeking out Harry during a 1956 trip to the Riverina. Both in the same company, but in different platoons, they were POWs located in Japan at the end of the war.

Thank you to those who included a donation with the return of tickets and also to those who included a short note.

I apologize to those who received their tickets slightly later than in previous years. The logistics of getting the tickets printed in time to go out with the newsletter gave us challenging time constraints.
Lastly, sincere Christmas greetings from here at Number 8 and can I kindly thank all those who assisted me throughout the year.

Receipts


2006
 
  Sale of Tickets

 $1,174.00

Expenses


  Ticket Printing

          - $187.00
 
   Prizes

          - $490.00
  

Surplus

    $497.00



(Donations listed separately)
Shields, Badges, etc. (Phone Ted or Col)

Shields

$50
Posted $55

Badges 
$8
Posted $10

History Books
$60
Posted $70

Car Stickers
$1
Posted $1

President’s Message

I would like to take this opportunity to extend to all Pioneers, Widows, families & friends my best wishes for good health, happiness and prosperity over the Christmas & New Year period.       

Ted Hansen

Obituaries
The following 2/2nd Pioneers have passed away since the September 2006 newsletter:
Duncan, K
Sep 2006
Maher, FJ
Jan 2006
McKenzie, KV
Jul 2005
Wakely, RJ
Oct 2006
Walker, H
Nov 2006

West, GDW
Nov 2006


Lest We Forget


Puckapunyal Trip
The recent day at Puckapunyal organized by the Younger Generation Group was a huge success and was enjoyed by all who attended.  Further details of this event will be given in the Younger Generation Newsletter. They would be pleased to hear from any family member wishing to join their mailing list. Please contact Sue Tovey on (03) 9548 3586

Donations acknowledged since our September 2006 newsletter…

$120
Jim McFadden
$96

Adrian Hansen

$70

Don Crawford

$50

Kaye & Wal Packer, Stan Reidy, Mrs L Beer



Bob Philpotts, Estate of the Late Harry Walker

$46

Murray Hamilton

$42

Joy Hocking

$41

Clarrie Christie

$36

Vince Longmore, Tom O’Neil

$30

Max Robinson, Isobel Anderson, Ray Cameron,



Laurie Coles, Nancy Linton, Bob Milliken

$28

Guilianna Picone

$26

Joyce Kelly, Ruth Warner Bishop, Jack Hearn,



Rose Brackley.

$25

Bob Philpotts, Marie & Jack Foley

$21

Tilly Martin, Frank Clareborough, WJH (Bill) Lewis

$20

Bill Henry, Neil Hocking, Val Preedy, Norma Smith



Dolores Meachem, Jack Sharp, Eric Goon, 



Ron Hay, Col Rae, Cec Sloggett, Emily Bradley


Wendy Apostopoulos

$16

Micki Fitzclarence, Dot Hansen, Jack D’Argaville,


Frank Rae, Ted Rowe, Mick DO Smith, 



Norm Worrall, Jack Yorston.

$15

Theo Clarke, Owen Henry, Jack Hore-Lacy

$14

Arthur Hann, Jim Murnane

$12

Bob Koch

$11

Phil Barnett, Dave Mitchell

$10

Lorraine Richards, Terry Gorman, Peter Hocking,


Antony Lamb, Milada Matek, Christine Tunbridge,



Thelma Milne, Lorna English, Val Peterson, 



Clint Barnes, Ted Hansen, Snowy Youens,


Norm Barbour, Ray Ellis, Ack Ack Jones,



W (Bill) Lewis, Neil McPherson, Lloyd Taylor,



Ian Wilmore, Lois Archibald, Rita Bailey,



Mrs H Ball, Colleen Bartlett, Evelyn Booth

$9

Mrs Flo Broadley

$6

Beatrice Young, Frances McKay, Lettye Marriott,



Cora Richards, Christine Tunbridge, Betty Whyte,



Irene & the late Keith Wood, Gil Tuckwell, 



Jean Allen, Mrs ME Bartlett, Diane Blair,



Pat Carroll, Ken Clements, Mabel Cooper.

$5

Mrs Eddy (Anne) Morgan, Lettye Marriott,



Christine Tunbridge, Vicki O’Neil

$4

Alex Murphy, Jean Williams, George Catchpole,

$2

Lionel McIntyre

$1

Terry Fraser, Ted Jamieson, Ron Shanahan,



Don McClelland, John Quoyle, Mrs P Andrews.
Many thanks – Ken Fraser – Treasurer

Personal Pars
Col & Val Hamley, North Balwyn, Vic met up with Norm Worrall & daughter Jenny on the Gold Coast during mid year when they were pleased to celebrate Norm’s 91st birthday with them on 25th July. Norm sends his best wishes to all Pioneers.

Jean Murray-Falconer, Belmont, Vic says she read about Col Munro in the “news” before Christmas and was able to chase him up after contacting Bill Dowrick. Col is now in a nursing home in Buderim Qld. He is confined to a wheelchair after having his leg amputated below the knee.  He was promised a prosthesis before the operation, but this was decided against which hasn’t made Col very happy. 
Jean had a note from Col recently written with great effort. Jean enjoys reading the newsletter although many of the names she doesn’t recognize. She sends greetings to all.

Fred Barnstable, Numurkah, Vic has had lots of trouble with his feet and one of his two 20 year old artificial hips which is starting to break up. Fred has been told he would not withstand a further hip replacement and hopes his other hip replacement will hold together meanwhile.

Fred is pleased he bought his “Gofer” two years ago as this enables him to get about a bit.

Fred is helped by his wife, Flora, who is still actively involved in local community organizations. Recently Fred was pleased to receive a 50-year Accumulated Service Award from the RSL and also a 25-year Service Certificate from Legacy.
Fred was sorry not to be present at the reunion and march. He wished all Pioneers well.

Both Fred and Flora are assisted by home help services as they are trying to stay in their own home as long as possible.  Further to this, Flora has been seriously ill and in hospital. She is recovering slowly. 
Their children, who are scattered about Victoria & Queensland, came home to visit - which was great.

Dawn Barry, Floreat, WA (wife of the late Peter Terry Barry) notes that it is 4 years now since her husband Peter died. Dawn says she no longer has any contact with members of the Association, except for the newsletter which she has enjoyed reading.

Dawn is keeping well and still does a bit of travelling. She is enjoying life, with lots of family and friends about her.

Yvonne J Sweeney, Melton, Vic (niece of the late Alan Chick) wrote requesting a 2/2nd Pioneer badge to wear in memory of her uncle who was not married. She is his only living relative. Alan Chick, who was in B-Company, died as a POW in 1943 and is buried at Thanbyuzayat.
Muriel Colman, Eaglehawk, Vic is still able to drive herself about, although her daughter & son-in-law keep a watchful eye out and help where necessary. She really appreciates the work of the Association members.

Janet O’Neil, Clovelly, NSW (dau of late Bill Robertson) says her mother Toss, now 96, is now a resident in an Aged Care Home.  Janet sees her every day and reads the newsletter to her mother.

Jean Locane, Preston NSW, who appreciates receiving the newsletter, sends her best wishes to all Pioneers and their families.

Dorothy Hanson, Timboon, Vic had received a letter from Don Murray who now lives at a hostel in Cundletown, NSW. She hears from Don from time to time.

Bill Cunneen, Burleigh Waters, Qld sends his best wishes to all members of the battalion. His daughter has become interested in his army record and has found out things that Bill had forgotten!

Kerry Stephen, Sanctuary Cove, Qld has ordered the Pioneer History as he is keen to find out information about his late stepfather Captain Ron Winning.

Ray Evans, Melton South, Vic (son of the late Des Evans) has sent some photos of his father’s to be displayed at future reunions & gatherings for those who may be interested.
Max Herron of 2/1st & 2/2nd Pioneer Battalion Assoc has also received the above photos from Ray Evans and will display them at gatherings of that Association as well.

Lorri Lingford, Belmont, Vic (dau of late Kevin Lawrence Power) says her father always enjoyed reading the newsletter and now she also looks forward to reading them.

Joan Stanton, Reservoir, Vic (dau of late John Henderson of A-Company) has sent the Association some photos which she hopes will be of interest to other members. These will be displayed at future gatherings.

Joyce Cameron, Golden Beach, Qld tells us that husband Ray Cameron is in hospital with pneumonia and renal problems. She is kept busy driving up and down the highway to Nambour.  Joyce sends her best wishes to all and enjoys reading the newsletter.
Russ & Roma Harrison, Stirling, WA report that Russ recently had a stint in hospital.

Dolores Meachem, Woodend, Vic (dau of late Henry Davis) wrote at Caulfield cup time. She reminds us that her father, an original 2/2nd Pioneer who served in the Middle East & Java, was a POW on the Burma Railway. He returned home in October 1945 and died in June 1946 aged 52. He also served in the 1914 - 1918 War with the 9th and 49th Battalions. He had his 21st birthday on Gallipoli, and then went on to Alexandria and Marseilles. Later he was transferred to serve on Submarine Guard Duty in England.
Guilianna Picone, South Geelong, Vic has recently had an eye operation and will soon have the other eye corrected. She is very much missing Charles who passed away two years ago.

Vince Longmore, Eagles Vale, NSW sends best wishes to all and says how pleased he is to see the younger generation becoming more involved. He really enjoyed Sue Tovey’s article (last issue) on her father Mick Field and Andrew Hamilton’s “A Soldier is honoured”.

Vince is keeping reasonably well, although he has some balance problems and uses a walking stick. He will shortly be having a stent put in and looks forward to many years with his beautiful wife. He wishes all Pioneers an enjoyable and happy Christmas and New Year.
Neil McPherson, Falcon, via Mandurah, WA has been touring in WA with a cousin from Scotland. His cousin’s brother served with the Gordon Highland Regiment, was captured in Singapore, went up to the Burma Railway in F-Force and died in Nikki, Oct 1943.

Neil says that those interested can go to www.btrma.org.au and click on “Articles” to find “My search for a soldier’s grave” a story of Neil’s cousin.

Rose Brackley, Urangan, Qld sends her best wishes to all. Rose is keeping good health but has help with heavy work now. Her daughter Jeannie Kenney has been staying with her and this has been very enjoyable. 

Rose finds that DVA takes good care of war widows and says she loves to have at least one good laugh a day.

Tilly Martin, Urangan, Qld says she was married to Douglas Henry Martin 2/2nd Pioneers for 46 years. They were married on 11th September 1946 at the Albury Methodist Church. Tilly who has just turned 83 sends best wishes to all and enjoys receiving the newsletter.

Barbara Hay, Pambula, NSW says Ron’s health is not good but he is hanging in there.  He just reads and sleeps most of the day
Val Petersen, Benalla, Vic (widow of Ray (Mick) Petersen who passed away in 1982) enjoys receiving the newsletter and sends her thanks.  She has not been able to attend the Pilgrimage at the Shrine over the past few years, but hopes to attend next year. Val wishes all Pioneers and their families a Merry Christmas and a safe & healthy New Year.
Joy Preedy, Shenton Park, WA sends her thanks for the newsletter. Even though she doesn’t know too many of the names these days, it is still interesting to read of the activities.

It is seven years since Len (D-Company) passed away. Joy spent last Anzac Day at Quairading with her daughter and son-in-law and attended the local RSL service followed by an excellent lunch.

Joy is still involved with her local Women’s Auxiliary of the RSL, although the numbers are dropping and also getting older. She wishes everyone good health.
Bill Henry, Cairns, Qld (son of late Ted Henry) says all is well except for a few minor operations. Despite this, he says he can still manage to chase his wife around the house.

Kaye Packer, Mt Waverley, Vic (niece of Gilbert W Gunning) sends her thanks for the newsletter, although she doesn’t know many of the names; the contents bring back happy memories of her Uncle Gil. At Anzac times and other times he stayed with Kaye’s family and they drove him to 2/2nd Pioneer functions where they were always made to feel welcome.

Jack Hore-Lacy, Moss Vale, NSW say he is keeping reasonable health although he has some back trouble. He tries to walk each day and to do some gardening, However he and his wife are busy caring for their second daughter whose MS has worsened. 
Jack Sharp, Goorambat, Vic says he is slowing down somewhat which is not surprising as he is nearly 86. He is still living on the property which is now run by his son John.

His second daughter Helen looks after Jack, so he considers himself very fortunate.  He sends his best wishes to all Pioneers.

Don Crawford, Concord West, NSW tells us that Max Herron has had a knee replacement and is on the mend. He wishes all Pioneers the best of health.

Ray Ellis, Box Hill North, Vic is now legally blind and uses a magnifying glass to read and write. He has done very well in his letter sent with Cup tickets.

Christine Tunbridge, Brighton, Vic (dau of William Arthur Lewis of D-Company, 12 Platoon, currently living in Cootamundra, NSW) read with interest the article by Andrew Hamilton about his father Murray Hamilton in our last issue.  Christine tells us that her father bill was beside Murray Hamilton in the trench when he was shot and wounded. Lt Hamilton shouted a command to Bill to “get the others out”. This he did, thus accounting for the seven who were not killed or wounded and taken prisoner. Bill asks that his regards be passed to on to Murray Hamilton. 
(The editor has forwarded Murray’s own account of the action, in detail, to Christine as requested.)
Dot Rae, Violet Town, Vic says they have had a difficult couple of years.  Colin (Stumpy) is now in a Nursing Home nearby as he has dementia. Dot visits him every day. They will have been married 60 years in 2007. Colin is 88 this year. The newsletter is read to Colin and Dot enjoys it herself.
Joan Standish, (dau of Harry Walker) tells us that Harry’s win in the Caulfield Cup sweep gave so much pleasure at a difficult time. (Editor’s note: Harry sadly passed away on 12th November, See Obits.) 

Help Wanted by Terry Gorham
Do any of the West Australian Pioneers remember my Grandfather Walter A Richter WX15844 (a barber by trade) who was in the Middle East, Batavia (Jakarta) Java and died on the Burma Railway aged 39 years?
Contact me (reverse charges) on 0418 488 858.

Houston survivor Otto Schwartz dies

The following letter and article has been received from Linda Holmes:

Otto Schwarz, a survivor of the USS Houston, became close friends with several Pioneers and other Australian POWs on the Railway, especially mates from the HMAS Perth, which was sunk in Sunda Straits, along with the Houston, on March 1, 1942. In fact, when the Pioneers invited me to their barbecue in Jell's Park on my first trip to Australia in 1991, they said, "Linda, the fellow you should really talk to is Otto Schwarz in Union, New Jersey."  Imagine hearing that after I'd maxed out my credit cards to come to Australia and meet the people who could tell me the most about the Railway!! Needless to say, we became good friends, and when 4000 Bowls of Rice had a second launch at the Australian Consulate in New York, Otto came and spoke.  So herewith, my account of how we said our farewells to another gallant Railway survivor:
----------------------------------------------------------------------------

We laid Otto Schwarz to rest at our Arlington National Cemetery in Arlington, VA on, of all days, September 11.

This vast cemetery, on the site of the former plantation of Civil War General Robert E. Lee, is a very busy place nowadays, what with WWII vets dying each day, and all the heartbreaking new arrivals from the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. When a military veteran's family notifies the cemetery they want to do a burial, they are told it will be a 4-6 week delay, and the cemetery selects the date and time. We were to be there at 1 p.m., and three other burials were taking place at that same hour. But you'll be pleased to know that the Navy (American and Australian) did right by Otto. It took Otto several years of determination and persistence, but he was finally able to arrange for a memorial tree to be planted at Arlington; the lovely bronze plaque, mounted on a base of granite, reads: 
"IN MEMORY OF THE CREWS OF USS HOUSTON (CA 30) AND H.M.A.S. PERTH STILL STANDING WATCH IN SUNDA STRAITS" 

Through the efforts of U.S. Naval Cmdr. David Kenny, stationed in Boston, who heard Otto speak on a radio show and invited him to speak to Navy recruits -- and of course, became a good friend -- the cemetery staff agreed to place Otto's grave very near the Houston/Perth tree.

And when the Australian Embassy in Washington was contacted, they sent Australian Navy Cmdr. Craig Pritchard, resplendent in his dress whites, to attend the ceremony and say a few words. Otto would have been so pleased! And best of all, Cmdr. Pritchard served on the second H.M.A.S. Perth as a midshipman!!  (Under separate cover, I am mailing you laser-print photos of Commanders  Kenny and Pritchard, along with five of Otto's shipmates and a Navy chaplain, as well as a photo of the tree plaque.)

At a testimonial dinner the night before the burial service, several of us spoke about Otto, and his tireless efforts to preserve the histories of the Houston, Perth, Railway, and Pacific War. He organized the USS Houston Survivor's Association, which later linked up with the Texas 131st Lost Battalion Association. Otto even managed, after incredible years of effort, to retrieve the ship's bell from the Houston (getting the Thai government to let him have it) and to place it atop a monument in Houston, Texas -- with a little help from a lot of friends.  One thing I had the opportunity to recollect in my remarks was the pride Otto took in his friendship with Col. Williams; on his many trips to Australia, Otto was amazed that Col. Williams was there to meet his plane at Sydney on every occasion. One speaker was Fred Hekking, son of Dr. Han Hekking, who saved so many lives on the Railway. Dr. Hekking was always invited to the Houston  reunions, and his son said since Dr. Hekking always referred to the POWs he'd cared for as "my boys", then Fred reckoned the Houston survivors were his brothers, although he admitted to being a few years younger than Otto's shipmates.

So we had good representation from Australia, the Dutch East Indies, and the U.S. as we heard the 21-gun salute and "Taps" in Arlington on September 11.

Linda Goetz Holmes

------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Linda also enclosed a couple of photos:
1, Memorial to the crews of USS Houston & HMAS Perth.

2. Officers present at Otto Schwartz’s memorial service

(If anyone would like photocopies please contact the Editor)

The Ex POW Assoc have advised the following events:
Australian Ex-PoW War Memorial, Ballarat

3rd Anniversary Service, Sunday 4th Feb 2007 at 11:30am

For details of free bus contact POW Office 03 9629 5365

Luncheon at RSL at own cost

Annual Pilgrimage & Commemoration Ceremony

Shrine of Remembrance, Thurs 15th Feb 2007 at 10:30am

Followed by light luncheon at Anzac House

Phone Secretary Ex-PoW and RA 03 9629 5365

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
A Few Laughs

An elderly gentleman had serious hearing problems for a number of years. He went to the doctor and the doctor was able to have him fitted for a set of hearing aids that allowed the gentleman to hear100%. The elderly gentleman went back in a month to his doctor who said: 

 "Your hearing is perfect. Your family must be really pleased that you can hear again." 

The gentleman replied, "Oh, I haven't told my family yet. 

I just sit around and listen to the conversations. So far I've changed my will three times!" 

------
A very elderly gentleman, (mid nineties) very well dressed, hair well groomed, great looking suit, flower in his lapel  smelling slightly of after shave, presenting a well looked-after image,  walks into an upscale cocktail lounge. 
Seated at the bar is an elderly looking lady, (mid-eighties). The gentleman walks over, sits alongside of her, orders a 
drink, takes a sip, turns to her and says: 
"So tell me, do I come here often?" 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
The newsletter is printed by Joe & Sam Gilmour of Gilmour’s Shoes.  Extra copies may be downloaded from website: http://www.gilmours.com.au/
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